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(3) May, to vindicate the public inter-
est, assess a civil penalty against the 
entity in an amount 

(i) Not exceeding $50,000 for a first 
violation occurring before September 
29, 1999, and not exceeding $55,000 for a 
first violation occurring on or after 
September 29, 1999; and 

(ii) Not exceeding $100,000 for any 
subsequent violation occurring before 
September 29, 1999, and not exceeding 
$110,000 for any subsequent violation 
occurring on or after September 29, 
1999. 

(b) Single violation. For purposes of 
paragraph (a) (3) of this section, in de-
termining whether a first or subse-
quent violation has occurred, a deter-
mination in a single action, by judg-
ment or settlement, that the covered 
entity has engaged in more than one 
discriminatory act shall be counted as 
a single violation. 

(c) Punitive damages. For purposes of 
paragraph (a)(2) of this section, the 
terms ‘‘monetary damages’’ and ‘‘such 
other relief’’ do not include punitive 
damages. 

(d) Judicial consideration. In a civil ac-
tion under § 36.503, the court, when con-
sidering what amount of civil penalty, 
if any, is appropriate, shall give consid-
eration to any good faith effort or at-
tempt to comply with this part by the 
entity. In evaluating good faith, the 
court shall consider, among other fac-
tors it deems relevant, whether the en-
tity could have reasonably anticipated 
the need for an appropriate type of 
auxiliary aid needed to accommodate 
the unique needs of a particular indi-
vidual with a disability. 

[Order No. 1513–91, 56 FR 35592, July 26, 1991, 
as amended by Order No. 2249–99, 64 FR 47103, 
Aug. 30, 1999] 

§ 36.505 Attorneys fees. 

In any action or administrative pro-
ceeding commenced pursuant to the 
Act or this part, the court or agency, 
in its discretion, may allow the pre-
vailing party, other than the United 
States, a reasonable attorney’s fee, in-
cluding litigation expenses, and costs, 
and the United States shall be liable 
for the foregoing the same as a private 
individual. 

§ 36.506 Alternative means of dispute 
resolution. 

Where appropriate and to the extent 
authorized by law, the use of alter-
native means of dispute resolution, in-
cluding settlement negotiations, con-
ciliation, facilitation, mediation, fact-
finding, minitrials, and arbitration, is 
encouraged to resolve disputes arising 
under the Act and this part. 

§ 36.507 Effect of unavailability of 
technical assistance. 

A public accommodation or other pri-
vate entity shall not be excused from 
compliance with the requirements of 
this part because of any failure to re-
ceive technical assistance, including 
any failure in the development or dis-
semination of any technical assistance 
manual authorized by the Act. 

§ 36.508 Effective date. 
(a) General. Except as otherwise pro-

vided in this section and in this part, 
this part shall become effective on Jan-
uary 26, 1992. 

(b) Civil actions. Except for any civil 
action brought for a violation of sec-
tion 303 of the Act, no civil action shall 
be brought for any act or omission de-
scribed in section 302 of the Act that 
occurs— 

(1) Before July 26, 1992, against busi-
nesses with 25 or fewer employees and 
gross receipts of $1,000,000 or less. 

(2) Before January 26, 1993, against 
businesses with 10 or fewer employees 
and gross receipts of $500,000 or less. 

(c) Transportation services provided by 
public accommodations. Newly purchased 
or leased vehicles required to be acces-
sible by § 36.310 must be readily acces-
sible to and usable by individuals with 
disabilities, including individuals who 
use wheelchairs, if the solicitation for 
the vehicle is made after August 25, 
1990. 

§§ 36.509–36.599 [Reserved] 

Subpart F—Certification of State 
Laws or Local Building Codes 

§ 36.601 Definitions. 
Assistant Attorney General means the 

Assistant Attorney General for Civil 
Rights or his or her designee. 
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Certification of equivalency means a 
final certification that a code meets or 
exceeds the minimum requirements of 
title III of the Act for accessibility and 
usability of facilities covered by that 
title. 

Code means a State law or local 
building code or similar ordinance, or 
part thereof, that establishes accessi-
bility requirements. 

Model code means a nationally recog-
nized document developed by a private 
entity for use by State or local juris-
dictions in developing codes as defined 
in this section. A model code is in-
tended for incorporation by reference 
or adoption in whole or in part, with or 
without amendment, by State or local 
jurisdictions. 

Preliminary determination of equiva-
lency means a preliminary determina-
tion that a code appears to meet or ex-
ceed the minimum requirements of 
title III of the Act for accessibility and 
usability of facilities covered by that 
title. 

Submitting official means the State or 
local official who— 

(1) Has principal responsibility for 
administration of a code, or is author-
ized to submit a code on behalf of a ju-
risdiction; and 

(2) Files a request for certification 
under this subpart. 

§ 36.602 General rule. 
On the application of a State or local 

government, the Assistant Attorney 
General may certify that a code meets 
or exceeds the minimum requirements 
of the Act for the accessibility and 
usability of places of public accommo-
dation and commercial facilities under 
this part by issuing a certification of 
equivalency. At any enforcement pro-
ceeding under title III of the Act, such 
certification shall be rebuttable evi-
dence that such State law or local ordi-
nance does meet or exceed the min-
imum requirements of title III. 

§ 36.603 Filing a request for certifi-
cation. 

(a) A submitting official may file a 
request for certification of a code 
under this subpart. 

(b) Before filing a request for certifi-
cation of a code, the submitting offi-
cial shall ensure that— 

(1) Adequate public notice of inten-
tion to file a request for certification, 
notice of a hearing, and notice of the 
location at which the request and ma-
terials can be inspected is published 
within the relevant jurisdiction; 

(2) Copies of the proposed request and 
supporting materials are made avail-
able for public examination and copy-
ing at the office of the State or local 
agency charged with administration 
and enforcement of the code; and 

(3) The local or State jurisdiction 
holds a public hearing on the record, in 
the State or locality, at which the pub-
lic is invited to comment on the pro-
posed request for certification. 

(c) The submitting official shall in-
clude the following materials and in-
formation in support of the request: 

(1) The text of the jurisdiction’s code; 
any standard, regulation, code, or 
other relevant document incorporated 
by reference or otherwise referenced in 
the code; the law creating and empow-
ering the agency; any relevant manu-
als, guides, or any other interpretive 
information issued that pertain to the 
code; and any formal opinions of the 
State Attorney General or the chief 
legal officer of the jurisdiction that 
pertain to the code; 

(2) Any model code or statute on 
which the pertinent code is based, and 
an explanation of any differences be-
tween the model and the pertinent 
code; 

(3) A transcript of the public hearing 
required by paragraph (b)(3) of this sec-
tion; and 

(4) Any additional information that 
the submitting official may wish to be 
considered. 

(d) The submitting official shall file 
the original and one copy of the re-
quest and of supporting materials with 
the Assistant Attorney General. The 
submitting official shall clearly label 
the request as a ‘‘request for certifi-
cation’’ of a code. A copy of the request 
and supporting materials will be avail-
able for public examination and copy-
ing at the offices of the Assistant At-
torney General in Washington, DC. The 
submitting official shall ensure that 
copies of the request and supporting 
materials are available for public ex-
amination and copying at the office of 
the State or local agency charged with 
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administration and enforcement of the 
code. The submitting official shall en-
sure that adequate public notice of the 
request for certification and of the lo-
cation at which the request and mate-
rials can be inspected is published 
within the relevant jurisdiction. 

(e) Upon receipt of a request for cer-
tification, the Assistant Attorney Gen-
eral may request further information 
that he or she considers relevant to the 
determinations required to be made 
under this subpart. 

(Approved by the Office of Management and 
Budget under control number 1190–0005) 

[56 FR 35592, July 26, 1991, as amended by 
Order No. 1679–93, 58 FR 17522, Apr. 5, 1993] 

§ 36.604 Preliminary determination. 
After consultation with the Architec-

tural and Transportation Barriers 
Compliance Board, the Assistant At-
torney General shall make a prelimi-
nary determination of equivalency or a 
preliminary determination to deny cer-
tification. 

§ 36.605 Procedure following prelimi-
nary determination of equivalency. 

(a) If the Assistant Attorney General 
makes a preliminary determination of 
equivalency under § 36.604, he or she 
shall inform the submitting official, in 
writing, of that preliminary determina-
tion. The Assistant Attorney General 
shall also— 

(1) Publish a notice in the FEDERAL 
REGISTER that advises the public of the 
preliminary determination of equiva-
lency with respect to the particular 
code, and invite interested persons and 
organizations, including individuals 
with disabilities, during a period of at 
least 60 days following publication of 
the notice, to file written comments 
relevant to whether a final certifi-
cation of equivalency should be issued; 

(2) After considering the information 
received in response to the notice de-
scribed in paragraph (a) of this section, 
and after publishing a separate notice 
in the FEDERAL REGISTER, hold an in-
formal hearing in Washington, DC at 
which interested persons, including in-
dividuals with disabilities, are provided 
an opportunity to express their views 
with respect to the preliminary deter-
mination of equivalency; and 

(b) The Assistant Attorney General, 
after consultation with the Architec-
tural and Transportation Barriers 
Compliance Board, and consideration 
of the materials and information sub-
mitted pursuant to this section and 
§ 36.603, shall issue either a certifi-
cation of equivalency or a final deter-
mination to deny the request for cer-
tification. He or she shall publish no-
tice of the certification of equivalency 
or denial of certification in the FED-
ERAL REGISTER. 

§ 36.606 Procedure following prelimi-
nary denial of certification. 

(a) If the Assistant Attorney General 
makes a Preliminary determination to 
deny certification of a code under 
§ 36.604, he or she shall notify the sub-
mitting official of the determination. 
The notification may include specifica-
tion of the manner in which the code 
could be amended in order to qualify 
for certification. 

(b) The Assistant Attorney General 
shall allow the submitting official not 
less than 15 days to submit data, views, 
and arguments in opposition to the 
preliminary determination to deny cer-
tification. If the submitting official 
does not submit materials, the Assist-
ant Attorney General shall not be re-
quired to take any further action. If 
the submitting official submits mate-
rials, the Assistant Attorney General 
shall evaluate those materials and any 
other relevant information. After eval-
uation of any newly submitted mate-
rials, the Assistant Attorney General 
shall make either a final denial of cer-
tification or a preliminary determina-
tion of equivalency. 

§ 36.607 Effect of certification. 
(a)(1) A certification shall be consid-

ered a certification of equivalency only 
with respect to those features or ele-
ments that are both covered by the cer-
tified code and addressed by the stand-
ards against which equivalency is 
measured. 

(2) For example, if certain equipment 
is not covered by the code, the deter-
mination of equivalency cannot be used 
as evidence with respect to the ques-
tion of whether equipment in a build-
ing built according to the code satisfies 
the Act’s requirements with respect to 
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such equipment. By the same token, 
certification would not be relevant to 
construction of a facility for children, 
if the regulations against which 
equivalency is measured do not address 
children’s facilities. 

(b) A certification of equivalency is 
effective only with respect to the par-
ticular edition of the code for which 
certification is granted. Any amend-
ments or other changes to the code 
after the date of the certified edition 
are not considered part of the certifi-
cation. 

(c) A submitting official may reapply 
for certification of amendments or 

other changes to a code that has al-
ready received certification. 

§ 36.608 Guidance concerning model 
codes. 

Upon application by an authorized 
representative of a private entity re-
sponsible for developing a model code, 
the Assistant Attorney General may 
review the relevant model code and 
issue guidance concerning whether and 
in what respects the model code is con-
sistent with the minimum require-
ments of the Act for the accessibility 
and usability of places of public accom-
modation and commercial facilities 
under this part. 
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